

March 24, 2021

The Honorable Carolyn B. Maloney Chairwoman Committee on Oversight and Reform United States House of Representatives The Honorable James Comer Ranking Member Committee on Oversight and Reform United States House of Representatives

Dear Chairwoman Maloney and Ranking Member Comer,

The National Partnership for Women & Families is a non-profit, non-partisan advocacy organization committed to improving the lives of women and families by achieving equity for all women. Since our creation as the Women's Legal Defense Fund in 1971, we have fought for every significant federal advance for equal opportunity in the workplace, including the Pregnancy Discrimination Act of 1978 and the Family and Medical Leave Act of 1993 (FMLA). And yet today, on Equal Pay Day 2021, women are still not equal in the workplace or in society.

Equal Pay Day marks how many more months women must work to be paid what men were paid in the previous year. Families depend on the incomes of women of color and all women: mothers are breadwinners in nearly half of families with children under 18, including 48 percent of Latina mothers, 79 percent of Black mothers, 64 percent of Native American mothers and 43 percent of Asian American and Pacific Islander mothers as well as 48 percent of white mothers.<sup>1</sup>

And yet women and workers from communities of color continue to face significant pay disparities in the United States. On average, women working full time and year-round are paid only 82 cents for every dollar paid to men, and the wage gap is widest for women of color. Among women who hold full-time, year-round jobs in the United States, Black women are typically paid 63 cents, Native American women 60 cents and Latinas just 55 cents for every dollar paid to white, non-Hispanic men. White, non-Hispanic women are paid 79 cents.<sup>2</sup> Asian American and Pacific Islander (AAPI) women who work full time, year-round are paid as little as 52 cents for every dollar paid to white, non-Hispanic men, as Burmese women are. AAPI women overall are paid just 85 cents for every dollar paid to white, non-Hispanic men.<sup>3</sup> The wage gap persists across different industries, occupations and education levels and exists in <u>nearly every congressional district</u>.

Looking past the numbers, the wage gap is just one of many examples of the burden women of color bear by living in a white supremacist and patriarchal society. Our country and economy were founded on enslaving Africans and their descendants and colonial efforts to destroy Native communities. Centuries later, employed women operating within our <u>"low</u> <u>road"</u> capitalistic system based on that horrific past still feel the impacts.<sup>4</sup> Systemic discrimination in pay and exploitation of workers based on race, class, gender and immigration status can be traced to our founding, as well as racist immigration policies: The Page Act of 1875, which prohibited Chinese women from entering the country and preceded the Chinese Exclusion Act of 1882; the Immigration Act of 1924, which created a quota system based on national origin; the Bracero program of the 1940s-1960s, which allowed for the exploitation of migrant farm workers from Mexico.

Of course, over the last four centuries working people have seen gains. But even in some of our biggest progressive policy wins women of color have been shortchanged. For example, when the <u>Fair Labor Standards Act</u> was enacted in 1938, it purposefully excluded large categories of workers in jobs that tended to be performed by women and people of color.<sup>5</sup> Decades later, Title VII of the Civil Rights Act of 1964, which allows most employees to seek redress from workplace harassment and discrimination, excludes many domestic workers due to its 15-employee threshold.

Examples of the devaluation of women, their labor and their caregiving work are not relegated to the past. Women still face workplace harassment, including sexual harassment and pregnancy discrimination. One in three women say they have been the victim of sexual harassment at work. While pregnancy discrimination has been illegal for more than 40 years, pregnant workers in the U.S. still face workplace discrimination, and women of color and immigrants are at particular risk.<sup>6</sup>

The United States is one of the only countries in the world that does not provide any type of paid leave. This means the gender wage gap is even larger when measured over the long term because women are often pushed to spend time out of the workforce, in part due to caregiving: Over a 15-year period, women are paid just <u>49 cents</u> for each dollar paid to a man.

Centuries of racist and sexist history, policy, and culture are the drivers of the wage gap, not women's choices. The coronavirus pandemic and ensuing economic crisis <u>has laid bare</u> the ways our society has failed women of color and all women. Women of color are especially likely to be essential workers, working in grocery stores, restaurants, and child care centers. Still, they are also bearing the brunt of job losses while shouldering increased caregiving responsibilities that have pushed millions of women out of the workforce entirely.

We know there are policies that can help: the Paycheck Fairness Act and Raise the Wage Act, both of which passed the House of Representatives last Congress with bipartisan support; national paid leave and paid sick days standards; protections against workplace harassment, including pregnancy discrimination; stronger protections for workers' right to organize and bargain collectively; and access to comprehensive health care, including reproductive health care. Enacting these policies will help ensure women are not waiting until <u>2059</u> for fair pay.<sup>7</sup>

But to achieve equal pay — and equality for all women — we must rip out the roots of white supremacy and patriarchy that allow the wage gap to flourish year after year.

# **Paycheck Fairness Act**

The troubling wage gap statistics underscore the need to update our nation's equal pay laws. <u>The Paycheck Fairness Act</u> (H.R. 7) would make it safe for workers to discuss their wages with each other. Employers can currently mask compensation discrimination with pay secrecy policies that forbid employees from discussing pay and benefits. Secrecy and the threat of retaliation leave workers unable to learn about and challenge pay disparities. In a survey of private-sector workers, 52 percent of women and 47 percent of men reported that their employers discourage or prohibit discussing wage and salary information.<sup>8</sup> The Paycheck Fairness Act would make pay secrecy policies illegal.

The Paycheck Fairness Act would also prohibit employers from screening job applicants based on their salary history or requiring salary history during the interview process. Salary history bans have been shown to narrow the gender wage gap.<sup>9</sup> Women are typically paid lower wages than men even in their first jobs. Salary disparities that begin early in a woman's career can follow her from job to job when employers are permitted to base a new hire's salary on her prior earnings. People should be paid fairly for the job they are being hired to do.

The bill would also make it more difficult for employers to justify pay discrimination. Workers in the same company who do the same job and have the same amount of experience, education and training should be paid the same. Currently, however, employers are able to explain away differences in pay too easily by relying on a catch-all defense in the Equal Pay Act. The Paycheck Fairness Act would close that loophole and require employers to prove that any differences in pay are not sex-based, are job-related concerning the position in question, and are consistent with business necessity and account for the entire difference in compensation. Employees claiming pay discrimination would also have new opportunities to prove that the employer's defense is the pretext.

In addition to these critical provisions, the Paycheck Fairness Act would also allow workers alleging pay discrimination within the same company to file class-action suits; would change the remedies of the Equal Pay Act to treat gender-based pay discrimination claims the same as other civil rights violations that result in unfair pay; would recognize companies that want to do better; and would improve fair pay enforcement, data collection and disclosure. The Paycheck Fairness Act would ensure that workers are given the support needed to ensure pay equity during this time of crisis.

## **Raise the Wage Act**

The Raise the Wage Act of 2021 (H.R. 603) will support working people, improving women's and families' economic security, and promote racial and gender equity. The federal minimum wage has not risen from \$7.25 in over a decade, marking the longest period without an increase since its creation in 1938. Meanwhile, the value of the minimum wage has eroded, and lower-income workers and families have struggled to keep up with the increasing cost of living. The Raise the Wage Act would incrementally raise the federal minimum wage to \$15 by 2025. This policy change will benefit working families across the country, especially women and people of color, and would help close the gender wage gap; in states with minimum wages above \$10, women experience a 34% smaller wage gap.<sup>10</sup>

Women of color are disproportionately represented in minimum and low-wage – but essential – jobs in occupations such as retail, health care, education, and food service,<sup>11</sup> and women overall make up two-thirds of workers paid the minimum wage or less.<sup>12</sup> This is due to occupational segregation as well as the part-time penalty: because women are still more likely to bear the bulk of family care responsibilities, women are more likely to take parttime jobs in order to have flexible hours.<sup>13</sup>

If the minimum wage were increased, 26.7 percent of women workers (19.5 million women) would receive a pay increase. Women of color make up nearly three in ten of the workers who would be helped (29.8 percent),<sup>14</sup> including 35 percent of Black women workers and 32 percent of Latina women workers overall.<sup>15</sup>

The Raise the Wage Act would not only raise the minimum wage, but it would also end inequitable subminimum wages: the tipped wage, the youth wage, and the disability wage under Section 14(c) of the Fair Labor Standards Act (FLSA). Each of these wage categories is significantly lower than the minimum wage and disproportionately impacts workers of color, thus contributing to structural inequality. While the current minimum wage is an unlivable amount, the subminimum wages ensure that workers are trapped in poverty in which they receive impossibly low compensation for their labor. Ending these subminimum wages would have significant benefits for racial, gender and disability equity.

In particular, the practice of the tipped wage has inherently racist origins and currently has inequitable racial and gendered impacts. The tipped wage has remained stagnant for the past 30 years at \$2.13 per hour. In 2019, 69.7 percent of tipped wage workers were women and 25.9 percent were women of color.<sup>16</sup> The poverty rate for women overall in tipped wage positions is 17 percent and for women of color, this rate is even higher at 19.3 percent.<sup>17</sup> Because most tipped workers are in industries that have been significantly impacted by the COVID-19 pandemic such as the restaurant, hospitality, and service industry, they have not only experienced some of the most significant economic impacts of the pandemic, but these harms have been racialized. In a recent survey done by One Fair Wage, 96 percent of tipped workers – and 98 percent of Black tipped workers – reported a decrease in tips.<sup>18</sup> Moreover, 78 percent of tipped workers overall, and 88 percent of Black tipped workers, report their tips have declined by 50 percent or more.<sup>19</sup>

Harassment has always been an issue in the tipped wage working community because tipped workers have to rely on customers for their income. However, unsurprisingly the pandemic has exacerbated this experience. Forty-one percent of tipped workers report an increase in sexual harassment at work since the pandemic begun, and nearly two-thirds report receiving a lower tip in response to enforcing COVID-19 safety guidelines.<sup>20</sup> These dynamics underscore how the tipped wage puts women, and especially women of color, at higher risk of economic insecurity and subjects them to greater harms from racism and sexism in their workplaces.

We know that when workers are compensated justly that there are numerous health and economic benefits as well as substantial workplace benefits. Raising the minimum wage is associated with improvements to workers' dietary quality and their access to care.<sup>21</sup> Higher wages for staff in long-term care facilities have been linked to improved outcomes, including fewer health violations and fewer pressure sores, infections and deaths among residents;

during the first month of the coronavirus pandemic, an increase of just 10 percent in the minimum wage would have prevented an estimated 5,300 deaths in long-term care facilities.<sup>22</sup> An increase in wages is associated with economic stimulus due to workers' increased ability to purchase goods and services.<sup>23</sup>

To date, thirty states, including the District of Columbia, and 45 localities have adopted minimum wages above their state minimum wage.<sup>24</sup> The Raise the Wage Act would ensure more people are paid a living wage and make our workplaces and economy more equitable.

## Family and Medical Insurance Leave (FAMILY) Act

The United States' lack of support for working parents and family caregivers – particularly paid family and medical leave, paid sick days, and affordable child care – is another major cause of the wage gap and is a primary driver of U.S. women's relatively low labor force participation rate, which has actually declined since the 1990s, and which costs the U.S. economy an estimated \$500 billion per year in reduced GDP.<sup>25</sup>

Paid family and medical leave helps women remain in the workforce throughout their careers. In the year following a birth, new mothers who take paid leave are more likely than those who take no paid leave to stay in the workforce and are 54 percent more likely to report wage increases.<sup>26</sup> By enacting a national paid leave program along with affordable child care, the United States could add an estimated 5 million working people to its labor force.<sup>27</sup> Paid family and medical leave helps equalize caregiving in two-parent, heterosexual households. When fathers take paid leave, their involvement at home increases and is more equitable, making it easier for women to return to the workforce.<sup>28</sup> Paid family and medical leave will help women provide for their families and save for retirement. Families lose an estimated \$22.5 billion in wages each year due to inadequate or no paid leave.<sup>29</sup> A woman who is 50 years or older who leaves the workforce early to care for an aging parent will lose more than \$324,000 in wages and retirement.<sup>30</sup>

The coronavirus pandemic has highlighted the consequences faced by working people when they lack access to paid leave. As of November 2020, 4.1 million adults in the United States were not working because they were sick with coronavirus symptoms and 2.6 million because they were caring for an ill or older loved one.<sup>31</sup> And even as the promise of vaccination offers hope that the pandemic will end sometime in 2021, the long-term health, caregiving and economic consequences of COVID-19 are just beginning to surface. As child care centers closed and schools were forced into remote learning, hundreds of thousands of parents, especially women, have been forced to choose between caring for their children and staying in the workforce. As of July 2020, nearly one in three mothers age 25-44, and one in eight fathers of the same age, were not working due to child care issues.<sup>32</sup> Workers in low-paid "frontline" and essential jobs, disproportionately women of color,<sup>33</sup> are doubly impacted, facing higher rates of infection and death in part due to workplace exposure,<sup>34</sup> and typically less likely to have paid leave or the ability to work remotely.<sup>35</sup> Paid leave would provide for working parents and other caregivers, support public health, and bolster American families' economic security as the pandemic rages on.

Just 21 percent of the civilian workforce has paid family leave through their employers, and just 40 percent has personal medical leave through an employer-provided short-term

disability program.<sup>36</sup> The FAMILY Act would address America's paid family and medical leave crisis by creating a comprehensive national program that helps meet the needs of new mothers and fathers and people with serious personal or family health issues through a shared fund that makes paid leave affordable for employers of all sizes and for workers and their families. The FAMILY Act would benefit working people, their families, businesses and our nation's economy, and would help close the gender wage gap.

# **Healthy Families Act**

In addition to paid leave, paid sick days are needed to close the gender wage gap. People should not have to make impossible choices between caring for their health and keeping a paycheck or job. Yet more than 30 million workers – 25 percent of the private sector workforce – are forced to make that decision when illness strikes because they cannot earn paid sick days.<sup>37</sup> Millions more workers cannot earn paid sick time they can use to care for a sick child or family member.<sup>38</sup>

The Healthy Families Act would guarantee working people the ability to earn up to seven paid sick days a year to recover from short-term illnesses, access preventive care, care for a sick family member or seek assistance related to domestic violence, sexual assault or stalking. Workers at places of employment with fewer than 15 employees would earn seven unpaid, job-protected sick days. Paid sick and safe days help keep families financially secure, workplaces and communities healthy and productive, and businesses and the economy strong

Unpaid, unprotected days off have stark consequences for working families. For a family without paid sick days, just 3.3 days of lost pay due to illness are equivalent to an entire month of health care expenses, on average, and 4.5 days are equivalent to an entire month of food.<sup>39</sup> Nearly one-quarter of U.S. adults (23 percent) report they have lost a job or have been threatened with job loss for taking time off work due to illness or to care for a sick child or relative.<sup>40</sup>

Women are disproportionately affected by the nation's lack of paid sick days, which jeopardizes the economic stability of families increasingly dependent on women's wages. More than half of U.S. mothers are key breadwinners for their families,<sup>41</sup> and yet, overwhelmingly, mothers still have primary responsibility for selecting their children's doctors, accompanying children to appointments and getting them recommended care.<sup>42</sup> In 2017, 4 in 10 employed mothers (40 percent) said they alone must miss work when a sick child needs to stay home, compared to 10 percent of working fathers. Among these mothers, 56 percent were not paid when they take that time.<sup>43</sup>

Like paid sick days, paid "safe" days are critical for workers' productivity, security and wellbeing. In a 2018 survey of domestic violence survivors, nearly three-fourths (73 percent) reported that financial problems forced them to remain with their abusers longer than they wanted or to return after having left, and more than half (53 percent) said they lost a job because of the abuse.<sup>44</sup> Because survivors of domestic violence are at increased risk of harm during and shortly after separating from an abusive partner,<sup>45</sup> it is essential that they be able to find shelter, file restraining orders, attend court dates or receive counseling to prevent further abuse and continue working. The Healthy Families Act would strengthen workers and families, businesses and the economy. It would guarantee workers across the country the right to earn paid sick and safe days no matter where they live, bringing the rest of the United States in line with the states and cities that have passed these laws and much of the rest of the world.

# **Pregnant Workers Fairness Act**

More than 40 years ago, Congress passed the Pregnancy Discrimination Act of 1978, outlawing discrimination on the basis of pregnancy, childbirth or related medical conditions. Yet, pregnancy discrimination is still widespread and impacts pregnant workers across industry, race, ethnicity and jurisdiction. Nearly 31,000 pregnancy discrimination charges were filed with the U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission (EEOC) and state-level fair employment practice agencies between 2010 and 2015,<sup>46</sup> and the reality of pregnancy discrimination is likely much worse than illustrated by EEOC charges.<sup>47</sup> As a result of this discrimination, too many pregnant workers must choose between their paychecks and a healthy pregnancy. That is not a choice anyone should have to make.

The Pregnant Workers Fairness Act would create a clear policy standard requiring employers to provide reasonable accommodations to pregnant workers. Support for a law like the Pregnant Workers Fairness Act is nearly universal and bipartisan. Eighty-nine perfect of voters favor this bill, including 69 percent of voters who strongly favor it.<sup>48</sup> Thirty-five leading private sector employers and employer associations have also endorsed the Pregnant Workers Fairness Act in <u>an open letter to Congress</u>.

More than 85 percent of women will become mothers at some point in their working lives.<sup>49</sup> And sometimes, an accommodation is needed in order for a pregnant worker to continue performing their job safely. These accommodations are often small changes to their work environment, such as additional bathroom breaks, a stool to sit on or the ability to have a water bottle at their work station. Although minor, these accommodations allow pregnant workers to stay in the workforce safely and continue to provide for themselves and their families. When pregnant workers are fired, demoted or forced into unpaid leave, they and their families lose critical income. They may struggle to re-enter a job market that is particularly harsh for people who are currently or were recently pregnant.

Pregnancy discrimination affects women across race and ethnicity, but women of color and immigrants are at particular risk. They are disproportionately likely to work in jobs and industries where accommodations during pregnancy are not often provided (such as working as home health aides, food service workers, package handlers and cleaners).<sup>50</sup> Black women are much more likely than white women to file pregnancy discrimination charges;<sup>51</sup> they are also at a higher risk for pregnancy-related complications like pre-term labor, preeclampsia and hypertensive disorders,<sup>52</sup> making reasonable accommodations on the job even more important, and loss of wages and health insurance due to pregnancy discrimination especially challenging.

To date, thirty-one states, including the District of Columbia, and four cities, have passed laws requiring employers to provide reasonable accommodations to pregnant workers.<sup>53</sup> But the ability to maintain a healthy pregnancy and keep a job should not depend on where a

pregnant person works. Women are a crucial part of the workforce, and their participation matters for the growth of our economy and the stability and wellbeing of families nationwide.

The COVID-19 pandemic has exacerbated the problematic working conditions of pregnant workers. Pregnant people are at a higher risk of falling ill from COVID-19 and experiencing complications, and thus require increased protection against the virus. However, since the beginning of the pandemic, pregnant workers have experienced <u>increased workplace</u> <u>discrimination</u> by being denied accommodations and leave. The Pregnant Workers Fairness Act would ensure that pregnant workers have access to the accommodations they need in order to have a safe workplace experience.

## **Sexual Harassment**

Despite being prohibited by Title VII of the Civil Rights Act of 1964, workplace sexual harassment remains pervasive and pernicious. Sexual harassment is one of many manifestations of power imbalances in the workplace. It affects women and men across industries and occupations. And, it can have greater consequences for women who face other forms of discrimination and harassment, such as women of color, LGBTQ women and women with disabilities.<sup>54</sup>

Sexual harassment can impede a woman's job performance, workplace advancement and earnings. One in three women say they have been the victim of sexual harassment in the workplace.<sup>55</sup> Women who experience sexual harassment at work often avoid reporting it for fear of retaliation, termination or inaction.<sup>56</sup> Among women who do report sexual harassment to their employers, nearly half report being dissatisfied with the response.<sup>57</sup> Many women who experience sexual harassment at work report increased anxiety and depression, which is associated with lower productivity and poorer performance at work.<sup>58</sup> Some report experiencing a decline in job involvement and satisfaction, as well as increases in absenteeism, turnover, early retirement and a range of negative health outcomes.<sup>59</sup> Women in workplaces that do not address sexual harassment may feel less empowered to negotiate salaries and raises, depressing their long-term earnings and advancement.

Sexual harassment can affect women's career choices directly and indirectly, reinforcing occupational segregation and perpetuating the wage gap. Women who say they've experienced sexual harassment at work are 6.5 times as likely to change jobs as women who have not – often to a job of lower quality or with lower pay.<sup>60</sup> Hostile work environments often discourage women from entering, or push women out of, certain industries, increasing occupational gender segregation.<sup>61</sup> Sexual harassment exists in every industry and occupation, but there are industries where it is especially prevalent.<sup>62</sup> Women in male-dominated industries that have historically excluded women, like manufacturing and construction, report more incidences of sexual harassment.<sup>63</sup> Many women take pay cuts and make sacrifices that harm their careers to escape sexual harassment.<sup>64</sup> Women who have been sexually harassed at work report significant disruption and financial stress, comparable to the financial stress of individuals who have experienced other major negative events such as serious injury, assault or incarceration.<sup>65</sup>

For women of color, the consequences of workplace sexual harassment can be even more devastating. Women of color often face intersecting forms of discrimination and harassment. Many avoid disclosing workplace sexual harassment because of the heightened risk of retaliation, doubt, victim-blaming and other harmful, prejudiced responses.<sup>66</sup> This indicates that women of color may be less likely to have their experiences of sexual harassment addressed or their rights enforced. The financial consequences of reporting harassment and facing retaliation, or leaving a job due to harassment, can be even more severe for many women of color because they face the greatest wage gaps.

While sexual harassment is increasingly being recognized in the national dialogue, it is nothing new – and over time it has negatively impacted women's workplace opportunities and career decisions, resulting in significant and often overlooked financial consequences. Congress should consider legislation like the <u>EMPOWER Act</u> and the <u>BE HEARD in the</u> <u>Workplace Act</u> to address workplace sexual harassment. Preventing and effectively addressing workplace sexual harassment is one way to help close the gender wage gap and promote women's financial security.

# Access to Comprehensive, Quality Health Care

Access to comprehensive, quality health care is essential not only to women's physical and mental well-being, but also their economic security and ability to participate fully in society. Women play an outsized role as health care decision-makers, paid and unpaid caregivers, a vital majority of the health workforce, and advocates for themselves and their loved ones. Women spend a disproportionate amount of their economic resources on health care, and women are central to the health care workforce.

Ensuring that every person living in the United States has access to coverage would have a significant impact on eliminating disparities in health care access and outcomes, and increase economic stability. For the first time in a decade, the number of people without health insurance increased in 2018, to a total of 28.6 million people – 10.8 million of whom are women.<sup>67</sup> Affordability is the leading reason why more than a third of the remaining 10.8 million uninsured women still lack coverage.<sup>68</sup> In 2016 more than half (59 percent) of uninsured women delayed or skipped specialist care, a test, a prescription or a visit to the doctor due to costs.<sup>69</sup> At the same time, many women with coverage also face financial hardship that limits their access to care. This includes women with employer coverage and women in the Marketplace with or without subsidies.<sup>70</sup>

Lack of affordable coverage exacerbates racial wealth and income inequalities, a result of both historical and ongoing systemic racism. High insurance premiums, co-payments and deductibles can be particularly burdensome for women of color who on average earn lower wages, have fewer financial assets, accumulate less wealth and have higher rates of poverty than white women.<sup>71</sup> Accordingly, four in ten Black women had outstanding medical bills in 2017, compared to one in three white women.<sup>72</sup> Women with lower incomes also experience cost-related barriers at twice the rate of their counterparts with higher incomes.<sup>73</sup> Even more concerning, people with lower incomes spend a greater percentage of their income on health care and often have to forgo health care in order to pay for other necessities, like rent or food.<sup>74</sup>

Women need coverage that meets their <u>specific health care needs across their lifespan</u>. This includes quality, affordable, and accessible maternity care; comprehensive reproductive health care, including abortion care and contraception; preventive care; behavioral health care; long-term services and supports; and hearing, vision and dental care.

## **Other Needed Policy Solutions**

The policy solutions discussed above are much needed ways to close the gender wage gap, but there are so many more. Congress should also pass the Child Care for Working Families Act, the Violence Against Women Act, the Schedules that Work Act, the PUMP for Nursing Mothers Act, the Domestic Workers Fairness Act and the PRO Act.

## Conclusion

The wage gap is a burden that women of color and all women bear by living in a white supremacist and patriarchal society. Particularly during this time of economic crisis, closing the gender and racial wage gap is a crucial measure to take in response to COVID-19. Throughout the pandemic, women and people of color have disproportionately experienced the adverse effects of the public health and economic crisis. Women and people of color have been on the front lines working in our most essential occupations, but forces like wage inequality have kept them underpaid and undervalued. The legislation described above would protect women in the workplace, level the playing field, and fight to undo decades and centuries of white supremacist and patriarchal policies designed to keep women of color and all women out of power.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Shaw, E., Mason, C., Lacarte, V., & Jauregui, E. (2020, May). *Holding Up Half the Sky: Mothers as Workers, Primary Caregivers, & Breadwinners During COVID-19.* Institute for Women's Policy Research Publication. Retrieved 22 March 2021, from https://iwpr.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/07/Holding-Up-Half-the-Sky-Mothers-as-Breadwinners.pdf (Breadwinner mothers are defined as single mothers who head a household or married mothers who generate at least 40 percent of a household's joint income.) <sup>2</sup> National Partnership for Women & Families. (2020, September). *America's Women and the Wage Gap.* Retrieved 22 March 2021, from https://www.nationalpartnership.org/our-

work/resources/economic-justice/fair-pay/americas-women-and-the-wage-gap.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> National Partnership for Women & Families. (2021, March). Asian American and Pacific Islander Women and the Wage Gap. Retrieved 22 March 2021, from https://www.nationalpartnership.org/our-work/resources/economic-justice/fair-pay/asian-women-and-the-wage-gap.pdf

<sup>4</sup> Desmond, M. (2019, August 14). "In order to understand the brutality of American capitalism, you have to start on the plantation." The New York Times... Retrieved March 22, 2021, from https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2019/08/14/magazine/slavery-capitalism.html

<sup>5</sup> Ness, D. (2019, July 24). Domestic workers bill of rights would help provide dignity, respect and workplace protections to millions. Retrieved March 22, 2021, from https://www.nationalpartnership.org/our-impact/blog/general/domestic-workers-bill-of-right-provide-dignity-respect-workplace-protections-to-millions.html

<sup>6</sup> National Partnership for Women & Families. (2016, October). By the Numbers: Women Continue to Face Pregnancy Discrimination in the Workplace. Retrieved March 22, 2021, from https://www.nationalpartnership.org/our-work/resources/economic-justice/pregnancy-discrimination/by-the-numbers-women-continue-to-face-pregnancy-discrimination-in-the-workplace.pdf

<sup>7</sup> Lacarte, V., & Hayes, J. (2020, November 2). Women's Median Earnings as a Percent of Men's, 1985-2019 (Full-time, Year-Round Workers) with Projections for Pay Equity, by Race/Ethnicity. Institute for Women's Policy Research Publication. Retrieved March 22, 2021, from https://iwpr.org/iwpr-publications/quick-figure/pay-equity-projection-race-ethnicity-2020/

<sup>8</sup> Sun, S., Rosenfeld, J., & Denice, P. (2021, January). On the Books, Off the Record: Examining the Effectiveness of Pay Secrecy Laws in the U.S. (Figure 6. Women Are More Likely Than Men to be Subject to Formal Pay Secrecy Rules). Institute for Women's Policy Research Publication. Retrieved March 22, 2021, from https://iwpr.org/wpcontent/uploads/2021/01/Pay-Secrecy-Policy-Brief-v4.pdf

<sup>9</sup> Hansen, B., & McNicols, D. (2020). Information and the Persistence of the Gender Wage Gap: Early Evidence from California's Salary History Ban. National Bureau of Economic Research. Retrieved March 22, 2021 from https://www.nber.org/papers/w27054

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> National Women's Law Center. (2019). The Raise the Wage Act: Boosting Women's Paychecks and Advancing Equal Pay. National Women's Law Center Publication. Retrieved 22 March 2021, from https://nwlc.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/10/Raise-the-Wage-Act-Boosting-Womens-Pay-Checks-10.22.19.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> Cooper, D. (2019). Raising the federal minimum wage to \$15 by 2025 would lift wages for over 33 million workers. Economic Policy Institute Publication. Retrieved 22 March 2021, from https://www.epi.org/publication/minimum-wage-15-by-2025/; U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics. (2021, January). Current Population Survey, Household Data, Annual Averages (11. Employed persons by detailed occupation, sex, race, and Hispanic or Latino ethnicity). Retrieved 22 March 2021, from https://www.bls.gov/cps/cpsaat11.htm

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics. (2020, April). *Characteristics of minimum wage workers, 2019 (Table 1)*. Retrieved 22 March 2021, from https://www.bls.gov/opub/reports/minimum-wage/2019/home.htm

<sup>13</sup> U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics. (2018, March). Who chooses part-time work and why? *Monthly Labor Review*. Retrieved 22 March 2021, from https://www.bls.gov/opub/mlr/2018/article/pdf/who-chooses-part-time-work-and-why.pdf

<sup>14</sup> National Women's Law Center. (2019). The Raise the Wage Act: Boosting Women's Paychecks and Advancing Equal Pay. National Women's Law Center Publication. Retrieved 22 March 2021, from https://nwlc.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/10/Raise-the-Wage-Act-Boosting-Womens-Pay-Checks-10.22.19.pdf

15 Ibid.

<sup>16</sup> National Women's Law Center. (2019). *Tipped Workers State by State*. Retrieved 22 March 2021, from https://nwlc.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/06/Women-Tipped-Workers-State-by-State-2019-v2.pdf

17 Ibid.

<sup>18</sup> One Fair Wage. (2021, February 1). Ending A Legacy of Slavery: How Biden's COVID Relief Plan Cures the Racist Subminimum Wage. Retrieved 22 March 2021, from https://onefairwage.site/wp-content/uploads/2021/02/OFW\_EndingLegacyOfSlavery-2.pdf

19 Ibid.

20 Ibid.

<sup>21</sup> Narain, K.D.C., Zimmerman, F.J. (2019) Examining the association of changes in minimum wage with health across race/ethnicity and gender in the United States. *BMC Public Health* 19, 1069. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12889-019-7376-y

<sup>22</sup> Ruffini, K. (2020, June). Better workplace conditions for long-term eldercare staff are key to promoting resident safety amid the coronavirus pandemic. Washington Center for Equitable Growth Publication. Retrieved 22 March 2021, from https://equitablegrowth.org/better-workplace-conditions-for-long-term-eldercare-staff-are-key-to-promoting-resident-safety-amid-the-coronavirus-pandemic/

<sup>23</sup> Willingham, Z. (2021, February 25). Small businesses get a boost from a \$15 minimum wage. Retrieved 22 March 2021, from

https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/economy/reports/2021/02/25/496355/small-businesses-get-boost-15-minimum-wage/

<sup>24</sup> Economic Policy Institute. (2021, January). Minimum Wage Tracker. Retrieved 22 March 2021, from https://www.epi.org/minimum-wage-tracker/

<sup>25</sup> Blau, F. D., & Kahn, L. M. (2013, May). Female Labor Supply: Why Is the United States Falling Behind? American Economic Review, 103(3): 251-256. doi: 10.1257/aer.103.3.251; U.S. Department of Labor. (2015, September 4). The Cost of Doing Nothing: The Price We All Pay Without Paid Leave Policies to Support America's 21st Century Working Families. Retrieved 22 March 2021, from https://ecommons.cornell.edu/handle/1813/78447

<sup>26</sup> Houser, L., & Vartanian, T. P. (2012, January). Pay Matters: The Positive Economic Impacts of Paid Family Leave for Families, Businesses and the Public. Center for Women and Work at Rutgers, the State University of New Jersey Publication. Retrieved 22 March 2021, from https://www.nationalpartnership.org/our-work/resources/economicjustice/other/pay-matters.pdf

<sup>27</sup> Daly, M. C., Pedtke, J. H., Petrosky-Nadeau, N., & Schweinert, A. (2018, November). Why Aren't U.S. Workers Working? Retrieved 22 March 2021, from Federal Reserve Board of San Francisco website: https://www.frbsf.org/economic-research/publications/economic-letter/2018/november/why-are-us-workers-not-participating/

<sup>28</sup> Bartel, A., Rossin-Slater, M., Ruhm, C., Stearns, J., & Waldfogel, J. (2015, November). Paid Family Leave, Fathers' Leave-Taking, and Leave-Sharing in Dual-Earner Households (Working Paper No. 21747). Retrieved 22 March 2021, from National Bureau of Economic Research website: http://www.nber.org/papers/w21747.pdf

<sup>29</sup> Glynn, S. J. (2020, January). The Rising Cost of Inaction on Work-Family Policies. Retrieved 22 March 2021, from Center for American Progress website: https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/women/news/2020/01/21/479555/rising-cost-inaction-work-family-policies/

<sup>30</sup> MetLife Mature Market Institute. (2011, June). *The MetLife Study of Caregiving Costs to Working Caregivers: Double Jeopardy for Baby Boomers Caring for Their Parents*. Retrieved 22 March 2021, from National Alliance for Caregiving website: https://www.caregiving.org/wp-content/uploads/2011/06/mmi-caregiving-costs-working-caregivers.pdf 31 U.S. Census Bureau. (2020). Week 19 Household Pulse Survey: November 11 – November 23 (Employment Table 3. Educational Attainment for Adults Not Working at Time of Survey, by Main Reason for Not Working and Paycheck Status While Not Working). Retrieved 22 March 2021, from

https://www.census.gov/data/tables/2020/demo/hhp/hhp19.html

32 Heggeness, M.L., & Fields, J.M. (2020, August 18). Working Moms Bear Brunt of Home Schooling While Working During COVID-19. U.S. Census Bureau Publication. Retrieved 22 March 2021, from https://www.census.gov/library/stories/2020/08/parents-juggle-work-and-child-care-during-pandemic.html

33 Rho, H. J., Brown, H., & Fremstad, S. (2020, April). A Basic Demographic Profile of Workers in Frontline Industries. Center for Economic and Policy Research Publication.

Retrieved 22 March 2021, from https://cepr.net/a-basic-demographic-profile-of-workers-in-frontline-industries/

34 Zelner, J., Trangucci, R., Naraharisetti, R., Cao, A. et al. (2020, November). Racial disparities in COVID-19 mortality are driven by unequal infection risks. *Clinical Infectious Diseases*, ciaa1723. doi: 10.1093/cid/ciaa1723

35 Maye, A., & Williamson, E. (2020, October). In Their Own Voices: How Workers Earning Low Wages Struggle with COVID-19. Center for Law and Social Policy Publication. Retrieved 22 March 2021, from https://www.clasp.org/publications/report/brief/their-own-voices-how-workers-earning-low-wages-struggle-covid-19; U.S. Bureau of Labor

Statistics. (2020, September). National Compensation Survey: Employee Benefits in the United States, March 2020 (Tables 16 and 31). Retrieved 22 March 2021 from https://www.bls.gov/ncs/ebs/benefits/2020/employee-benefits-in-the-united-states-march-2020.pdf; U.S. Census Bureau. (2020). Week 19 Household Pulse Survey: November 11–

November 23 (Transportation Table 1. Teleworking during the Coronavirus Pandemic, by Select Characteristics: United States). Retrieved 15 December 2020, from https://www.census.gov/data/tables/2020/demo/hhp/hhp19.html

36 U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics. (2020, September). National Compensation Survey: Employee Benefits in the United States, March 2020 (Tables 16 and 32). Retrieved 21 March 2021, from https://www.bls.gov/ncs/ebs/benefits/2020/employee-benefits-in-theunited-states-march-2020.pdf

37 U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics. (2020, September). *National Compensation Survey: Employee Benefits in the United States, March* 2020. (Table 31, Appendix Table 2). (Unpublished calculation based on the rate of paid sick leave access multiplied by the number of workers represented for private industry.) Retrieved 22 March 2021, from https://www.bls.gov/ncs/ebs/benefits/2019/employee-benefits-in-the-united-states-march-2019.pdf

38 Ibid.

39 Gould, E., & Schieder, J. (2017, June 28). Work sick or lose pay? The high cost of being sick when you don't get paid sick days. Retrieved 28 February 2020, from Economic Policy Institute website: http://www.epi.org/publication/work-sick-or-lose-pay-the-high-cost-of-being-sick-when-you-dont-get-paid-sick-days/

40 Smith, T. W., & Kim, J. (2010, June). Paid Sick Days: Attitudes and Experiences. National Opinion Research Center at the University of Chicago for the Public Welfare Foundation publication. Retrieved 22 March 2021, from https://www.nationalpartnership.org/our-work/resources/economic-justice/paid-sick-days/paid-sick-days-attitudes-andexperiences.pdf

41 Shaw, E., Lacarte, V., Mason, C., & Jauregui, E. (2020, May). Holding Up Half the Sky: Mothers as Workers, Primary Caregivers & Breadwinners During COVID-19. Retrieved March 22, 2021, from Institute for Women's Policy Research website: https://iwpr.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/07/Holding-Up-Half-the-Sky-Mothers-as-Breadwinners.pdf

42 Ranji, U., & Salganicoff, A. (2014, October). Balancing on Shaky Ground: Women, Work, and Family Health. Retrieved 22 March 2021, from Kaiser Family Foundation website: http://files.kff.org/attachment/balancing-on-shaky-ground-women-work-and-family-health-data-note 43 See note 41.

44 Hess, C., & Del Rosario, A. (2018). Dreams Deferred: A Survey on the Impact of Intimate Partner Violence on Survivors' Education, Careers, and Economic Security. Retrieved 22 March 2021 from the Institute for Women's Policy Research website: https://iwpr.org/iwpr-publications/report/dreams-deferred-a-survey-on-the-impact-of-intimate-partnerviolence-on-survivors-education-careers-and-economic-security/

45 Campbell, J. C., Webster, D., Koziol-McLain, J., Campbell, D., Curry, M., Gary, F... Laughon, K. (2003). Risk Factors for Femicide in Abusive Relationships: Results From a Multisite Case Control Study. American Journal of Public Health, 93, 1089-1097. Retrieved 22 March 2021, from http://ajph.aphapublications.org/doi/pdf/10.2105/AJPH.93.7.1089

<sup>46</sup> National Partnership for Women & Families. (2016, October). By the Numbers: Women Continue to Face Pregnancy Discrimination in the Workplace. Retrieved 22 March 2021, from http://www.nationalpartnership.org/our-work/resources/economic-justice/pregnancy-discrimination/by-the-numbers-women-continue-to-face-pregnancy-discrimination-in-the-workplace.pdf

<sup>47</sup> National Partnership for Women & Families. (2014, January). *Listening to Mothers: The Experiences of Expecting and New Mothers in the Workplace*. Retrieved 22 March 2021, from http://www.nationalpartnership.org/our-work/resources/economic-justice/pregnancy-discrimination/listening-to-mothers-experiences-of-expecting-and-new-mothers.pdf

<sup>48</sup> The Tarrance Group. (2020, February). Key findings from a national survey of voters [Memo]. Retrieved 22 March 2021, from

https://www.aclu.org/sites/default/files/field\_document/pwfa\_survey\_memo\_2-20-20\_1\_1\_2.pdf

<sup>49</sup> U.S. Census Bureau. (2017, May). *Fertility of Women in the United States: 2016, Table 6, Completed Fertility for Women age 40 to 50 Years Old – Selected Characteristics: June 2016*. Retrieved 22 March 2021, from https://www.census.gov/data/tables/2016/demo/fertility/women-fertility.html#par\_list\_62 (Unpublished calculation. The reported percentage of women who had become mothers by age 40 to 44 as of 2014 is 85.6 percent.)

<sup>50</sup> National Latina Institute for Reproductive Health and National Women's Law Center. (2014, May). Accommodating Pregnancy On the Job: The Stakes for Women of Color and Immigrant Women. Retrieved 22 March 2021, from https://www.nwlc.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/08/the\_stakes\_for\_woc\_final.pdf

<sup>51</sup> See Note 3.

<sup>52</sup> Creanga, A. A., Bateman, B. T., Kuklina, E. V., & Callaghan, W. M. (2014, May). Racial and ethnic disparities in severe maternal morbidity: a multistate analysis, 2008-2010. American Journal of Obstetrics & Gynecology, 210(5), 435.e1–435.e8. Retrieved 22 March 2021, from http://www.ajog.org/article/S0002-9378(13)02153-4/fulltext

<sup>53</sup> For a list, see: National Partnership for Women & Families. (2020, September). *Reasonable Accommodations for Pregnant Workers: State and Local Laws*. Retrieved 22 March 2021, from http://www.nationalpartnership.org/our-work/resources/workplace/pregnancy-discrimination/reasonable-accommodations-for-pregnant-workers-state-laws.pdf

54 National Women's Law Center. (2018, August). Out of the Shadows: An Analysis of Sexual Harassment Charges Filed by Working Women. Retrieved 22 March 2021, from https://nwlc.org/resources/out-of-the-shadows-an-analysis-of-sexual-harassment-charges-filed-by-working-women/; Kearl, H. (2018, February). The Facts Behind the #MeToo Movement: A National Study on Sexual Harassment and Assault. Stop Street Harassment, GfK, Raliance and University of California San Diego Center on Gender Equity and Health Publication. Retrieved 22 March 2021, from http://www.stopstreetharassment.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/01/Full-Report-2018-National-Study-on-Sexual-Harassment-and-Assault.pdf

55 Marist Institute for Public Opinion. (2017, November). More than One in Three Women Report Sexual Harassment In the Workplace. Retrieved 22 March 2021, from http://maristpoll.marist.edu/1122-more-than-one-in-three-women-report-sexual-harassment-in-the-workplace/; Morning Consult/Vox Media. (2018, March). National Tracking Poll. Retrieved 22 March 2021, from https://morningconsult.com/wp-content/uploads/2018/03/180313\_crosstabs\_VOX\_ALL-WOMEN-1.pdf

56 Cain Miller, C. (2017, April). It's Not Just Fox: Why Women Don't Report Sexual Harassment. *The New York Times*. Retrieved 22 March 2021, from https://www.nytimes.com/2017/04/10/upshot/its-not-just-fox-why-women-dont-report-sexual-harassment.html; Morning Consult/Vox Media. (2018, March). *National Tracking Poll*. Retrieved 22 March 2021,, from https://morningconsult.com/wp-content/uploads/2018/03/180313\_crosstabs\_VOX\_ALL-WOMEN-1.pdf

57 Morning Consult/Vox Media. (2018, March). National Tracking Poll. Retrieved 22 March 2021,, from https://morningconsult.com/wp-content/uploads/2018/03/180313\_crosstabs\_VOX\_ALL-WOMEN-1.pdf

58 Merkin, R., & Kamal Shah, M. (2014, May). The impact of sexual harassment on job satisfaction, turnover intentions, and absenteeism: findings from Pakistan compared to the United States. *SpringerPlus*, *3*(215). doi:10.1186/2193-1801-3-215; Young, J. (2016, December 1). *What Are the Costs of Workplace Sexual Harassment*?. EVERFI Blog. Retrieved 22 March 2021, from https://everfi.com/insights/blog/the-effects-of-sexual-harassment-in-the-workplace/

59 Ibid.; Thurston, R. C., Chang, Y., & Matthews, K. A. (2019, January). Association of Sexual Harassment and Sexual Assault With Midlife Women's Mental and Physical Health. Retrieved 22 March 2021 from JAMA Internal Medicine, 179(1): 48-53. doi:10.1001/jamainternmed.2018.4886

60 McLaughlin, H., Uggen, C., & Blackstone, A. (2017, June). The Economic and Career Effects of Sexual Harassment on Working Women. Gender & Society. 31(3), pp 333-358. doi:10.1177/0891243217704631

61 Durana, A., Lenhart, A., Miller, R., Schulte, B., & Weingarten, E. (2018, September). Sexual Harassment: A Severe and Pervasive Problem. Retrieved 22 March 2021 from New America website: https://www.newamerica.org/better-life-lab/reports/sexual-harassment-severe-and-pervasive-problem/

62 Ibid; Thuy Vo, L. (2017, December 5). We Got Government Data On 20 Years Of Workplace Sexual Harassment Claims. These Charts Break It Down. *Buzzfeed News*. Retrieved 22 March 2021, from https://www.buzzfeed.com/lamvo/eeoc-sexual-harassment-data

63 Frye, J. (2017, November). Not Just the Rich and Famous: The Pervasiveness of Sexual Harassment Across Industries Affects All Workers. Retrieved 22 March 2021 from Center for American Progress website: https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/women/news/2017/11/20/443139/not-just-rich-famous/; Parker, K. (2018, March). Women in majoritymale workplaces report higher rates of gender discrimination. Retrieved 19 March 2020 from Pew Research Center website: http://www.pewresearch.org/facttank/2018/03/07/women-in-majority-male-workplaces-report-higher-rates-of-gender-discrimination/; see also note 7.

64 See note 7; McLaughlin, H., Uggen, C., & Blackstone, A. (2017, June). The Economic and Career Effects of Sexual Harassment on Working Women. Gender & Society, 31(3), 333-358. doi:10.1177/0891243217704631

#### 65 Ibid, p. 342.

66 National Women's Law Center. (2018, August). Out of the Shadows: An Analysis of Sexual Harassment Charges Filed by Working Women. Retrieved 22 March 2021, from https://nwlc.org/resources/out-of-the-shadows-an-analysis-of-sexual-harassment-charges-filed-by-working-women/; Kearl, H. (2018, February). The Facts Behind the #MeToo Movement: A National Study on Sexual Harassment and Assault. Stop Street Harassment, GfK, Raliance and University of California San Diego Center on Gender Equity and Health Publication. Retrieved 22 March 2021, from http://www.stopstreetharassment.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/01/Full-Report-2018-National-Study-on-Sexual-Harassment-andAssault.pdf; see also Haines Whack, E. (2017, November 18). Why few women of color in wave of accusers? 'Stakes higher'. Associated Press. Retrieved 22 March 2021, from https://apnews.com/34a278ca43e24c5587c911ead5fac67c

67 U.S. Census Bureau. (2019, September 26). 2018 American Community Survey. Table HI05. Health Insurance Coverage Status and

Type of Coverage by State and Age for All People: 2018. Retrieved 22 March 2021, from https://www2.census.gov/programssurveys/demo/tables/health-insurance/2019/acshi/hi05\_acs.xls; U.S. Census Bureau. (n.d.) American Community Survey. Health Insurance Coverage Status by Sex by Age. Retrieved 5 November 2019, from https://data.census.gov/cedsci/table?q=&d=ACS%201Year%20Estimates%20Detailed%20Tables&t=Health%20Insurance&table=B27001&tid=ACSDT1Y2018.B27001&lastDisplay edRow=56&g=2

68 Kaiser Family Foundation. (2018, December). Women's Health Insurance Coverage. Retrieved 22 March 2021, from https://www.kff.org/womens-health-policy/fact-sheet/womens-health-insurance-coverage-fact-sheet/

69 The Commonwealth Fund. (2017, February 1). 2016 Biennial Health Insurance Survey. Retrieved 22 March 2021, from https://www.commonwealthfund.org/biennial-explorerinteractive

70 Ibid.

71 National Partnership for Women & Families. (2019, September). America's Women and the Wage Gap. Retrieved 22 March 2021, from https://www.nationalpartnership.org/our-work/resources/economic-justice/fair-pay/americas-women-and-the-wage-gap.pdf;

Hassani, H. (2018, March). Women are building more wealth, but racial gaps persist. The Urban Institute. Retrieved 1 November 2019, from https://www.urban.org/urbanwire/women-are-building-more-wealth-racial-gaps-persist; Fins, A. (2019, October). National

Snapshot: Poverty among Women & Families, 2019. National Women' Law Center. Retrieved 22 March 2021, from https://nwlc-ciw49tixgw5lbab.stackpathdns.com/wp-content/uploads/2019/10/PovertySnapshot2019.pdf

72 Kaiser Family Foundation. (2018, March). Women's Coverage, Access, and Affordability: Key Findings from the 2017 Kaiser Women's Health Survey. Retrieved 22 March 2021, from https://www.kff.org/womens-health-policy/issue-brief/womens-coverage-accessand-affordability-key-findings-from-the-2017-kaiser-womens-health-survey/ 73 Ibid.

74 U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics. (2018, September). Consumer Expenditure Survey, 2017. Retrieved 22 March 2021, from https://www.bls.gov/cex/2017/combined/decile.pdf

The National Partnership for Women & Families is a nonprofit, nonpartisan advocacy group dedicated to promoting fairness in the workplace, reproductive health and rights, access to quality, affordable health care and policies that help all people meet the dual demands of work and family. More information is available at NationalPartnership.org.

© 2021 National Partnership for Women & Families. All rights reserved.